THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY
Regular Workshop Meeting – November 27, 2007
MINUTES 

The School Board of St. Lucie County held a regular workshop in the School Board Room on November 27, 2007 at approximately 5:00 p.m.


PRESENT:
MS.  CAROL A. HILSON, Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 2




DR.  JUDI MILLER, Vice Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 1




DR.  JOHN CARVELLI





Member Residing in District No. 3




MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY





Member Residing in District No. 4




MR.  TROY INGERSOLL





Member Residing in District No. 5

   ALSO PRESENT:
MR.  MICHAEL J. LANNON, Superintendent




MR.  DANIEL B. HARRELL, Attorney


PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
Attorney Dan Harrell led the Pledge of Allegiance.
PUBLIC HEARING

Consideration of Application for Charter – Renaissance Charter School of St. Lucie

(continued from October 23, 2007 public hearing)

Chairman Hilson opened the public hearing to receive comments from members of the audience on the Application for Charter by Renaissance Charter School of St. Lucie.  Hearing none, the public hearing was closed.
Dr. Kathy McGinn, Assistant Superintendent of Planning and Central Services, was asked to say a few words. Dr. McGinn introduced members of Charter School USA who were affiliated with the Renaissance Charter company.  No one was present from the Renaissance Charter School.  Dr. McGinn proceeded to describe the application process.  She confirmed that the School Board would be updated periodically as negotiations continued with the Renaissance group.  There were no further questions/comments from the Board.


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve the charter 




APPLICATION for Renaissance Charter School of St. Lucie, subject to the 




four conditions as presented (see Nov 21, 2007 memo from Dr. McGinn)




(Carvelli/Ingersoll/Carried 4-0; Dr. Miller had not arrived in time to vote).
CONSENT AGENDA



Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve consent agenda




items #1 through #11 as presented (Carvelli/Hensley/Carried 5-0; Dr. 




Miller arrived at 5:15 p.m.).  
Discussion:  prior to stating the question, Mr. Ingersoll discussed items #2 and #11 with the superintendent and Mr. Alan Gilbert.
1. SR Personnel Agenda & Leaves
 2. SR Job Descriptions -  Data Processing User (Support I, Support II, Support III), Program Manager for


               Math and Science Partnership Grant, Property Control Specialist, Secretary III,



Secretary to Assistant Superintendent
 3. SR Release of Employment Agreement – Shalonda Smith 
 4. TB ITB 08-05 – Teaching Aids, Equipment and Supplies – Catalog Discount

 5. TB ITB 08-11 – Outside Air Upgrade
 6. TB Payment of Bills   

 7. TB Monthly Financial Report 10-31-07
 8. TO Facilities Use Agreement with Hometown Cable Plus in Port St. Lucie, FL
 9.  KP Fort Pierce Magnet School of the Arts Chorus Trip to Chicago, IL, on May1-4, 2008
10. SW Teaching American History Grant
11. AG Master Agmt. for Construction Mgmt. Svcs. for Paul Jacquin & Sons, Inc., for East County Compound 
SUPERINTENDENT UPDATE

12. ML December 8, 2007 Community Forum on K-12 Health Curriculum
Superintendent Lannon had provided the Board with a draft format for the December 8, 2007 Community Forum on -12 Health Curriculum.  Board members’ suggestions and comments were discussed and included in the revised format. The goal was to provide the community and parents with a transparent process that provided information and equal time for comment.
13. Mr. Tom Babcock, Budget Committee Chairman - (“Be There” Project Proposal)
Budget Committee Chairman Tom Babcock approached the Board about a sponsorship that the Committee was interested in providing to help promote a program that had been developed by a former consultant to the Board, Mr. David Voss. The “Be There” project was designed to promote more interaction between parents and children in the educational process.  Members of the Budget Committee would work to find the necessary financial support through local and national corporate sponsors/advertisers.  Implementation was tentatively scheduled during the fall in 2008 at no cost to the School Board, if approved.  
Superintendent Lannon and board members were all familiar with the program and individually expressed their appreciation to Mr. Babcock and his committee members.  Board consensus was to allow the Budget Committee to move forward with sponsorship efforts.
STAFF REPORT/WORKSHOP ON SELECTED TOPICS

14. OR First Quarter Benchmark Results
Dr. Owen Roberts, Assistant Superintendent of Teaching/Learning & Accountability/Assessment, presented the First Quarter Benchmark Assessment Report to the Board (see supplemental minutes packet).  He stressed that the benchmark assessment—a progress monitoring tool—was a “tool for teachers”.  It provided them with data to be used as a guide for instructional planning and delivery of curriculum to meet the academic needs of all students.  It was not an achievement test or a test of mastery. 
In reviewing the data by grade for reading, math, and science, some grades showed the same or higher performance except for grade 10 which Dr. Roberts estimated could possibly be due to student attitude.  Dr. Roberts cautioned that some data represented true ability but it was questionable regarding overall performance.  He advised that the slight changes here and there were of no concern since this first quarter report was just the beginning, a first glimpse, and could not be used to predict future success.  

Board discussion focused on 
Appropriate and serious consideration and use of assessment data by teachers;

Testing timeline, use of results for feedback and adjustment to instruction;

Reasons for benchmark test (to guide teacher practice and take the “gotcha” away from 
FCAT); 
Teacher training on daily assessment of data, use of mirror procedures to administer both 
the Benchmark test and FCAT.
15. KM Student Assignment Up-date

Dr. Kathy McGinn, Assistant Superintendent for Planning and Central Services, reviewed Student Assignment implementation results and the second year evaluation of a three year phase-in plan (2005 – 2008).  As a result of years one and two, it was determined that over 95% of students attending schools in each of the regional zones lived in the appropriate zone for their school.  Of the initial 9,837 students living outside of the new zones, there are 745 “grandfathered” students currently enrolled in eighth, eleventh, and twelfth grades as of October 2007.  In 2008-2009, approximately 200 high school seniors will be grandfathered for the final year of the three year phase-in plan.

The trend toward shorter bus rides seen in October 2006 with the change to regional attendance zones was continuing for the 2007-08 school year.  It also controlled the growth in riders overall.  The number of students who lived in proximity (defined as 2 or less miles from school) equaled 9,407.  In comparison, there were 12,812 students who lived in proximity of their assigned school for the 2007-08 school year. The number of students who lived over ten miles from their assigned school had decreased significantly.
With regard to overall district seat capacity as compared to projected student enrollment for grades six through twelve, there were excess seats in middle and high school facilities located in the northern part of the district.  Increased student growth was projected to occur in the southern areas of the district.  For high school students, one option proposed for further consideration for the 2008-09 school year was to offer Fort Pierce Central as an additional choice for high school students residing in the northern areas of the red and the blue attendance zones.  Once demographic projections were updated (expected in December 2007), both short and longer term solutions would be planned and presented to efficiently utilize existing middle and high school seats in preparation for the 2008-09 school year.  The Board accepted the report with little comment.
16. AG/TB Facilities Planning for 2008-09

Mr. Tim Bargeron, Assistant Superintendent for Business Services & CFO, Mr. Alan Gilbert, Executive Director of Facilities & Maintenance, presented a combined verbal report.  Mr. Bargeron talked about the potential need for reimbursement resolutions due to potential changes in the capital plan, e.g., potential build-out of the west wing at Fort Pierce Magnet School of the Arts, the south county bus compound, and the proposed K-8 school on Southbend property.

Mr. Gilbert showed the Board a video of the new Allapattah Flats K-8 School currently under construction.

RECESS
Following the facilities report, Chairman Hilson recessed the meeting for a short break at approximately 6:40 p.m.

The meeting was reconvened at approximately 6:45 p.m.

SUPERINTENDENT REPORTS
Mr. Lannon informed the Board that there would be a brief presentation from the Hispanic Advisory Council at the upcoming December 11, 2007 regular Board meeting.

Mr. Lannon then advised the Board that the Department of Education had informed the district that the MAP plan submitted by St. Lucie County School District was not approved.  None of the district plans submitted throughout the state had been approved.  In order to receive approval, modifications of the current plan were necessary, including the removal of the complexity factor component which was designed to level the field regarding student achievement. With the support of CTA, Mr. Lannon proposed that the district withdraw from the MAP program for the 2007-08 school year.  Board consensus was to support the withdrawal for the 2007-08 school year as described by the Superintendent. 
SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS REPORTS

17. DH Charter School Exclusive Authority Litigation – Consider Authorizing Joint Retention of FSBA Counsel
Regarding charter school exclusive authority litigation, Attorney Dan Harrell referred to his memorandum no. 07-83 which pertained to a request from the Florida Schools Boards Association asking Boards that wish to participate jointly in the litigation challenging Section 1002.335 F. S. to consider retaining the Association’s counsel with an initial retainer of $2,500 (see memorandum dated November 15, 2007 from FSBA Executive Director Wayne Blanton).  Mr. Harrell was requesting, after receiving the recommendation of the Superintendent, that the Board consider whether to authorize execution of a retainer agreement with the firm of Meyer and Brooks, P. A., in substantially the form provided and whether to authorize payment to the firm of an initial retainer of $2,500.  In response to Dr. Carvelli’s question, Mr. Harrell explained that this recommendation did not negate and was in conjunction with the Board’s prior vote at a previous meeting.  This was the most cost effective way to proceed.

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board authorize execution



Of a retainer agreement with Meyer and Brooks, P. A. and authorize



Payment to the firm of an initial $2,500 retainer as presented



(Hensley/Ingersoll/Carried 5-0). 

SCHOOL BOARD MEMBER REPORTS

Dr. Miller discussed Florida’s finances as it pertains to class size reduction.
Mr. Ingersoll thanked staff members who recently met with representatives from Torrey Pines Research Institute.  Everyone did a phenomenal job.

Mrs. Hensley explained that an advisory group had been working with the University of Florida to try to bring some specialists to the area that would work with water quality issues and actual true value of open space and green space in the community to offset some of the de-valuation of agricultural land.  The University of Florida did hire two people to conduct research on best practices.   Also, St. Lucie County actually got the opportunity to provide some extension programs which will start in January.  

Mr. Ingersoll reminded everyone about the joint meeting with the Port St. Lucie City Council tomorrow, November 28, 2007, at 2:00 p.m. in the School Board Room.  

Chairman Hilson told other members she would be meeting with the Mayor of Port St. Lucie on November 28th at 1:00 p.m. to talk about the “Share the Road” program. Other announcements by Ms. Hilson included: Florida School Boards Association conference scheduled for December 4-7, 2007 in Tampa, “Sights & Sounds” holiday parade in Fort Pierce scheduled for Sunday, December 2, 2007 at 3:30 p.m., Five County Consortium meeting was scheduled for Thursday, December 6th, 2007 at FAU, 1:00 p.m., and the MOA program event.

UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS

Mr. Jose Vega reported that the “Drums on Fire” fundraiser had raised a total of $30,000 in scholarship money.  It was very successful and would become a premier event in future years.  Mr. Vega thanked the Board for its support.
On the matter of abstinence only vs. “Get Real About Aids” (a proposed curriculum), there were five speakers, namely Mr. Jim Thoma, Dr. Michael Hofstee, Pastor Bryan Longworth, Ms. Willow Sanders, and Ms. Sue Chess, who expressed their personal opinions to the Board.
ADJOURNMENT

After conducting all business scheduled to be brought before the Board, Chairman Hilson adjourned the November 27, 2007 regular workshop meeting at approximately 7:36 p.m.
